No. 64 September 2018

Belt and Road Initiative: Recent Trends

Gunjan Singh

Research Associate, Institute of Chinese Studies, Delhi gunjsingh@gmail.com

China is one of the biggest beneficiaries of globalization. Since its reform and opening up, China has successfully climbed the ladder of the global economic chain. Today it is the second largest economy in the world and on the path to become the number one. The integrated world economy has helped China become the factory of the world and also the largest trading partner of most of the countries. China holds a foreign exchange reserve amounting to more than \$3 trillion. However, China needs to develop new growth models in order to continue growing. The party leadership is keenly aware of the need to change the growth trajectory.

It would not be farfetched to say that the Chinese government is in the process of promoting a new phase of globalization. The changes in the political system in China will also have a direct impact on its economic policies and ambitions. To add to this the abolition of presidential term limit has further strengthened the policy making in China. Xi Jinping is President for life and his speech at the 19th Party Congress clearly laid out an agenda for global plans for China. Xi has also been discussing ways to promote and maintain the global economic growth.

The Communist Party of China (CPC) under the leadership of Xi Jinping proposed the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) in 2013. This is a grand economic plan designed to benefit China and the world at large by connecting the markets with the consumers. China's BRI is expected to be almost seven times larger than the Marshall Plan. China has laid out a grand plan of cooperating with the world with China as centre. China wants to help the world in developing and is keen on building infrastructure which will help in the mobility of goods and people.

This China centric global growth will help in changing the idea of 'globalization' with China at the centre of the new direction of global growth. Xi Jinping has termed it as the "the project of the century" (Chan 2018). Some have also argued that the BRI is a clear indication of a shift from the Deng Xiaoping dictum of 'hide our capabilities and bide our time' and the push China to give birth to a "Eurasia (dominated by China), an economic and trading area to rival the transatlantic one (dominated by America)" (Gill 2017).

A major summit was organized in May 2017 in China in which head of 29 countries participated. The next summit is scheduled for 2019. During the closing of the summit, Xi reiterated the non-political and only economic aspect of the BRI. He asserted, "The 'Belt and Road Initiative' is not set by ideology. We won't set a political agenda. It's not exclusive" (Leng 2017). During the summit Xi had also argued that, "The primary intention and the highest goal of the 'Belt and Road Initiative' is to allow each member to jointly address global

The ICS is an interdisciplinary research institution, which has a leadership role in the promotion of Chinese and East Asian Studies in India. The ICS Analysis aims to encourage debate and provide informed and balanced inputs for policy formulation and is based on extensive research and interactions with a wide community of scholars, experts, diplomats and military personnel in India and abroad.

economic challenges, find new growth opportunities and drivers, achieve a win-win situation and keep moving toward a community with joint destiny" (Tang 2017). However, the inclusion of BRI in the CPC Constitution does give it the status of an ideology and with this Xi joined the ranks of Mao Zedong and Deng Xiaoping (Xinhua 2017).

Even though Xi has been focusing on the benefits which the BRI promises for the other partner countries, it is difficult to ignore the domestic issues and debates which back the BRI. Major emphasis was given to the BRI during Xi Jinping's speech at the 19th Party Congress. Xi said: "China adheres to the fundamental national policy of opening up and pursues development with its doors open wide. China will actively promote international cooperation through the Belt and Road Initiative. In doing so, we hope to achieve policy, infrastructure, trade, financial, and people-to-people connectivity and thus build a new platform for international cooperation to create new drivers of shared development" (China Daily 2017).

BRI will help China use its excessive production capacities and also in the development of its underdeveloped western regions and provide a profitable investment option for the unused domestic savings.

The Chinese government is also using the BRI to push for domestic support. According to two scholars, "Xi's vision could not only guide the peaceful development of the human race, but would benefit non-human animal species and plants as well." (Daly and Rojansky 2018). Thus, the attempt to highlight the economically and ecologically beneficial aspects of the BRI. The Chinese government and the media have been consistently working towards directing the debates surrounding BRI to the economic gains it can provide.

Chinese motivations

There is a great deal of speculation regarding the reason behind the Chinese government's push for such a grand initiative. The major point of argument is that with the help of the BRI, China will be looking for newer markets to export its production capacity and also look for untapped markets for the Chinese goods and commodities. Chinese domestic companies producing steel, cement etc. have been facing major challenges with the slow domestic economy. BRI will help them use their excessive production capacities. BRI will also help in the development of the underdeveloped western regions of China and provide a profitable investment option for the unused domestic savings (China Power 2017).

Another argument is directed towards the push for a more assertive foreign policy. China is no more interested in following the 'hide your capabilities, and bide your time' policy and is keen to fight for its rightful place in the global order. Some scholars have also argued that China is keen on developing an alternative to dollar as the international currency by using the Renminbi as the official currency of trade across the BRI (Daly and Rojansky 2018).

The Chinese media has been aggressively promoting stories of the ways the BRI will help in developing countries in Asia, Africa and Europe. In one article the China Daily argues, "Trade between all the countries proposed in the BRI is possible today. But the BRI will make trade more efficient through newly built roads, railways, and shipping ports. The proposed infrastructure is through mutual agreement, not through threats of military intervention. If a country does not want to participate, they can simply refuse. It is their decision" (McClymond 2018). Such arguments continue to reiterate the peaceful and benign image of the Chinese investment under the BRI.

Initial responses

When Xi had promoted the idea of the BRI, it was welcomed with great fanfare and applause. Initially with the exception of India, almost all the countries were on board with the Chinese vision of building a global belt and road connectivity. However, with time countries like United Kingdom, Japan, Vietnam, France, Australia and Germany have also expressed concerns regarding the strategic aspect of the BRI (Ghiasy et al 2018: 1).

India had refused to attend the First Belt and Road Forum held in Beijing in May 2017 and has been very critical of the Chinese plans for BRI especially because of the China Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC), which directly hurts Indian sovereignty. The Chinese projects under the CPEC cover the disputed regions between India and Pakistan, thus highlighting the Chinese insensitivity towards Indian territorial integrity and making China 'a major stake holder in the existing dispute' (Ghiasy et al 2018: 30). In addition to this India had also expressed concerns regarding "unsustainable debt burden for countries" for the involved countries (Perlez and Brasher 2017). The problem of debt burden has proven to be true with respect to a large number of countries participating in the BRI.

Though there were hopes that India and China may decide to cooperate on project by project the recently concluded Shanghai basis Cooperation Organisation (SCO) summit made the Indian stand very clear. New Delhi was the only member which refused to endorse the BRI (Shubham 2018). In the words of the Indian Prime Minister. "Connectivity with neighbouring countries is India's priority. We welcome the connectivity projects which are sustainable and efficient and which respect territorial integrity and sovereignty of the countries" (Money Control 2018). However, the ongoing cooperation between India and China in Afghanistan has provided some hope to the call for cooperation under the BRI. Keeping the Indian apprehensions in view, towards CPEC, this looks unlikely.

Concerns Surrounding BRI: Foreign and Domestic

In the last five years the Chinese government has pushed for the BRI in every possible platform. According to a report in Xinhua in the last five years under the BRI the Chinese government has been involved in establishing around 82 overseas economic and trade cooperation zones. In addition to this, it has also invested \$28.9 billion and has also helped in the creation of 244,000 local jobs. By the end of May 2018 China had signed around 16 free trade agreements with about 24 countries out of which around half are on the BRI routes. The report also argued that the BRI is not primarily an economic initiative. It is involved in helping the concerned countries in other aspects as well. As per the report Beijing has been involved in establishing around 81 educational bodies and 35 cultural centres and has also spent around \$39.3 million on the Silk Road scholarships (Yang 2018). Even though the Indian stance has remained unchanged, there has been a major shift in the approach of the other participating countries towards the Chinese investments under the BRI.

The problem of debt burden has proven to be true with respect to a large number of countries participating in the BRI.

The situation on the ground is not as positive as the Chinese government would like to portray. There has been a rising concern of debt trap among the countries which had initially agreed to join the BRI. The concerns regarding the debt trap debate gained momentum after Sri Lanka leased the Hambantota Port and land around it to a Chinese company for 99 years. Though the deal was signed not under the BRI it has become an example for how things will pan out for the countries receiving investments under the BRI. As per a report by the Centre for Global Development, 23 out of 68 countries participating in the BRI are prone to debt issues due to domestic challenges (Camba and Yao 2018). In addition to Hambantota, Chinese ownership of ports has increased since 2013.

China today has ownership of Gwadar, Obock, Kuantan, Kyaukpyu, Melaka Gateway, Muara and Feydhoo Finolhu (Ghiasy et al 2018: 6).

The problems with the BRI have come to the forefront in the last five years as a number of countries have started to reconsider the proposed projects and there appears to be a down of momentum slowing the investments. One of the most prominent announcements in this regard was from the Malaysian government where they announced that they will postpone the work on two major Chinese investment plans amounting to around 20 billion dollars. The Malaysian Prime Minister had also argued that if a local company was building the railways, the cost would have been half of what was proposed by China under the BRI (NDTV 2018). To conclude he described the new wave of economic dependence as "a new version of colonialism" and referred to China as a rich country (Financial Times 2018).

The benefits like tax exceptions which the Chinese companies enjoy in Pakistan have adversely affected the chances of local business houses and this is creating certain domestic anger.

Malaysia is not a standalone example in this regard as the Chinese investments have started to face challenges in a number of countries. The Chinese projects have been facing hurdles in Laos as well. One of the major causes of concern is the high speed railway which is being constructed under the BRI. According to the International Monetary Fund (IMF) Laos owes around 65 percent of its external debt to China (Hutt 2018).

Chinese investments are facing problems in Pakistan as well. In August a bus carrying Chinese engineers was blown up by a suicide bomber. Balochistan Liberation Army (BLA) claimed responsibility for the attack in which three Chinese nationals were injured. They expressed their anger on the grounds of Chinese extracting gold from their region (Wu 2018). Reports of other incidences of clashes

between the Chinese nationals and Pakistani police officials have also started to surface. In one such case Chinese engineers got into a clash with the policemen at Khanewal (Shah 2018). On the other hand, the benefits like tax exceptions which the Chinese companies enjoy in Pakistan have adversely affected the chances of local business houses and this is creating certain domestic anger. Pakistan's commerce minister, Abdul Razak Dawood, wanted a one year suspension of Chinese projects under the CPEC (Hussain 2018). The government of Pakistan also argued that there is a need for increasing the projects which have a socioeconomic focus (South China Morning Post 2018).

The recent cancellation of the hydro power plant between China and Nepal are indication of trouble. In June 2018 both China and Nepal were contradicting itself whether the 1.8 billion dollars West Seti Project is still under consideration or not (Lo 2018).

Similar trend is evident in Myanmar as well. There has been an ongoing resentment against the Chinese investments in the country. As per a recent study there are chances of increased opposition to the Chinese BRI projects if they do not employ the local people (Lwin 2018). The voice of concern was expressed by the Myanmar's Planning and Finance Minister Soe Win when he argued, "Lessons that we learned from our neighbouring countries that over investment is not good sometimes" (Swarajya 2018). The proposed Kyaukpyu Deepwater Port project is also facing hurdles in Myanmar. The Myanmar government has decided to reduce the amount of Chinese investment from 7.3 billion dollars to 1.3 billion dollars. This is done fearing debt trap and also with the aim of avoiding any major loans from China (Roy Chaudhury 2018). However, there are reports that Myanmar is keen to sign the China-Myanmar Economic Corridor (CMEC) which will be connecting Kunming with seaport at Kyaukpyu in Myanmar's Rakhine state (Thiha 2018). The slow progress of the Bangladesh-China-India-Myanmar Economic Corridor is one of the major reason behind the decision of Myanmar (Dasgupta 2018).

A number of countries like Vietnam have adopted the wait and watch policy. Because of the ongoing problems associated with the BRI investments, countries are not too keen on letting China be the primary fund provider for projects. There was a lot of debate between China and Thailand over the proposed railway line from China via Laos to Thailand. However, after a lot of negotiations the project was finally started in December 2017 (Reuters 2017).

A large number of Chinese companies are also using the BRI to push for smaller investments in the field of entertainment in the form of spas and amusement parks. Such initiatives are perceived as helping the overall goal of the Chinese government in gaining local support. In the words of Chen Shaofeng, vice dean of the Institute for Cultural Industries at Peking University, "One of the goals is cultural exchange along the Belt and Road to improve our soft power" (Stevenson and Li 2018). However, some of the companies are also using the idea of BRI to appear in line with the government policies (Stevenson and Li 2018).

The major challenge to the BRI is not limited to the partner countries only. The recent slowdown in the Chinese economy has raised a number concerns regarding the feasibility of funding projects abroad. There is a strong opposition emerging within the Chinese society and government which believes that the money should be invested domestically. These limitations have cautious lending on the part of Chinese officials. The caution was echoed by Yi Gang, the new governor of China's central bank when he remarked, "Ensuring debt sustainability — that is very important" (Bradsher 2018).

Conclusion

As argued by Igor Rogelja, "The elusive nature of the win-win solutions promised by the Chinese government flowing from the BRI that would satisfy the wide array of actors participating in the initiative while avoiding significant pushback from China's large trading partners, points towards two potential

outcomes: a watering down of the initiative to something less ambitious and epic sounding, or an apologetic hardening of its geostrategic logic and the ensuing world-order competition across Eurasia" (Rogelja 2018: 29).

In just five years after the BRI was proposed by China, the perspectives around the world have been changing. It appears that the recipient countries, which were very happy with the hope of getting cheap Chinese loans for domestic development, are reconsidering their plans. Beijing had perhaps hoped for a 'smooth sailing' of its proposals. However, in the last few years there has been an increase in the discontent and dissatisfaction towards the Chinese plans. If such hurdles continue to appear it may affect the overall future of the BRI and also of the money which China has already invested in the projects. The most logical option which appears is that China should reconsider the speed of announcing the projects and work towards accommodating the ambitions of the partner nations. If only Chinese companies and Chinese people appear to be benefiting from the BRI it may lead to major anger towards China and thus harm its overall long-term agenda. The major theme which emerges is that money alone is not going to help China gain access to countries under the BRI umbrella. BRI needs to incorporate and promote more than just infrastructure growth and economic trade route.

REFERENCES

Bradsher, Keith. 2018. 'China Taps the Brakes on Its Global Push for Influence', *New York Times*, 29 June

https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/29/business/china-belt-and-road-slows.html (accessed on 5 September 2018).

Camba, Alvin and Kuek Jia Yao. 2018. 'Commentary: China's Belt and Road Initiative paved with risks, red herrings and rent-seeking behavior', *Channel News Asia*, 8 July, https://www.channelnewsasia.com/news/commentary/china-belt-road-initiative-risk-red-herring-rent-seeking-10475036 (accessed on 5 September 2018). Chan, Wai-Shin. 2018. 'How the 'Belt and Road Initiative' can be China's path to green leadership', *South China Morning Post*, 21 January, http://www.scmp.com/comment/insight-opinion/article/2129647/how-belt-and-road-initiative-can-be-chinas-path-green (accessed on 12 June 2018).

China Daily. 2017. 'Full text of Xi Jinping's report at 19th CPC National Congress', 18 October, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/19thcpcnation alcongress/2017-11/04/content_34115212.htm (accessed 12 June 2018).

China Power. 2017. 'How will the Belt and Road Initiative advance China's interests?', 8 May, Updated 11 September, https://chinapower.csis.org/china-belt-and-road-initiative/ (accessed on 17 September 2018).

Daly, Robert and Matthew Rojansky. 2018. 'China's Global Dreams Give Its Neighbors Nightmares', *Foreign Policy*, 12 March, <u>Https://Foreignpolicy.Com/2018/03/12/Chinas-Global-Dreams-Are-Giving-Its-Neighbors-Nightmares/</u> (Accessed on 14 September 2018).

Dasgupta, Saibal. 2018. 'After Pakistan, China trying to build economic corridor to Myanmar', *Times of India*, 19 July, https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/world/china/after-pak-china-trying-to-build-economic-corridor-to-myanmar/articleshow/65044890.cms (accessed on 10 September 2018).

Financial Times. 2018. 'Mahathir Mohamad warns against 'new colonialism' during China visit' 20 August, https://www.ft.com/content/7566599e-a443-11e8-8ecf-a7ae1beff35b, (accessed on 5 September 2018).

Ghiasy, Richard Fei Su and Lora Saalman. 2018. 'The 21st Century Maritime Silk Road Security implications and ways forward for the European Union', Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, September,

https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/2018-09/the-21st-century-maritime-silk-road.pdf (accessed September 28 2018).

Gill, Indermit. 2017. 'Future Development Reads: China's Belt and Road Initiative', *Brookings*, 22 September, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/future-development/2017/09/22/future-development-reads-chinas-belt-and-road-initiative/ (accessed on 12 June 2018).

Hussain, Tom. 2018. 'In Pakistan, Chinese Money Grapples With A Karachi-Lahore Divide', *South China Morning Post*, 16 September https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/geopolitics/article/2163956/pakistan-chinese-money-grapples-karachi-lahore-divide, (accessed on 17 September 2018).

Hutt, David. 2018. 'Laos on a fast track to a China debt trap', *Asia Times*, March 28, http://www.atimes.com/article/laos-track-china-debt-trap/ (accessed on 5 September 2018).

Leng. Sidney. 2017. 'Xi's new Silk Road 'has no political agenda', *South China Morning Post*, 15 May, http://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/2094410/china-hold-next-global-trade-summit-2019-xi-jinping (accessed on 22 June 2018).

Lo, Kinling. 2018. 'Fate of US\$1.8bn Chinese dam project up in the air after Nepal ministers send mixed signals', *South China Morning Post*, 5 June, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/2149410/fate-chinese-dam-project-air-after-nepal-ministers-send (accessed on 6 September 2018).

Lwin, Nan. 2018. 'Study Warns of Public Backlash to China's BRI Projects', *The Irrawaddy*, 22 June, https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/study-warns-of-public-backlash-to-chinas-bri-projects.html (Accessed on 10 September 2018).

McClymond, Robert. 2018. 'BRI will lead to global economic boom', *China Daily*, 11 September, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201809/11/WS5b971b0ea31033b4f4655509.html (accessed on 17 September 2018).

Money Control. 2018. 'India refuses to endorse China's BRI', 10 June, https://www.moneycontrol.com/news/india/india-refuses-to-endorse-chinas-bri-2586983.html (accessed on 5 September 2018).

NDTV. 2018. 'Malaysia, Fearing Bankruptcy, Cancels 2 Massive Chinese Projects', 21 August, https://www.ndtv.com/world-news/malaysia-pm-mahathir-mohamad-cancels-2-chinese-belt-and-road-initiative-bri-projects-fearing-bankru-1903940 (accessed on 5 September 2018).

Perlez, Jane and Keith Bradsher. 2017. 'Xi Jinping Positions China at Center of New Economic Order', *New York Times*, 14 May, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/14/world/asia/xi

<u>-jinping-one-belt-one-road-china.html</u> (accessed on 5 September 2018).

Reuters. 2017. 'After delays, ground broken for Thailand-China railway project', 21 December, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-thailand-china-railway/after-delays-ground-broken-for-thailand-china-railway-project-idUSKBN1EF1E6 (accessed on 14 September 2018).

Rogelja, Igor. "The Belt and Road Initiative Before and Beyond the 19th Party Congress" in China's 19th Party Congress: Start Of A New Era edited by Brown Kerry, World Scientific, 2018, pp. 29.

Roy Chaudhary, Dipanjan. 2018. 'Myanmar to trim Chinese loans to avoid debt trap', *The Economic Times*, 31 August,

//economictimes.indiatimes.com/articleshow/65628 957.cms?utm_source=contentofinterest&utm_medi um=text&utm_campaign=cppst (accessed on 10 September 2018).

Shah, Sajjad Akbar. 2018. 'Chinese workers thrash policemen in Khanewal', *Dawn*, 4 April, https://www.dawn.com/news/1399531 (accessed on 5 September 2018).

Shubham. 2018. 'India doesn't buy BRI at SCO summit but Chinese expert expresses hope over India-China relations', *One India*, 10 June, 2018 https://www.oneindia.com/international/india-doesnt-buy-bri-at-sco-summit-but-chinese-expert-expresses-hope-2713430.html (accessed on 5 September 2018).

Sheng. Yang. 2018. 'BRI helps reform global governance', *Global Times*, 27 August, http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1117304.shtml (accessed on 4 September 2018).

South China Morning Post. 2018. 'Pakistan's army chief visits Beijing after 'Silk Road' tension', September 16,

https://www.scmp.com/news/asia/south-asia/article/2164459/pakistans-army-chief-visits-

beijing-after-silk-road-tension (accessed on 17 September 2018).

Swarajya. 2018. 'Myanmar To Follow Malaysia, Will Ask China To Downsize Port Project Under Its One Belt One Road Initiative', 8 July, https://swarajyamag.com/insta/myanmar-to-follows-malaysia-will-ask-china-to-downsize-port-project-under-its-one-belt-one-road-initiative (accessed on 10 September 2018).

Stevenson, Alexandra and Cao Li. 2018. 'China's Plan to Win Friends and Influence Includes Ski Slopes and Spas', *The New York Times*, 1 August, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/08/01/business/china-belt-and-road.html, (accessed on 5 September 2018).

Tang, Frank. 2017. 'China's global trade plan is open to all and no threat to any, Xi Jinping says', *South China Morning Post*, 15 May, http://www.scmp.com/news/china/economy/article/2094365/chinas-global-trade-plan-open-all-and-no-threat-any-president-xi (accessed on 22 June 2018).

Thiha, Amara. 2018. 'Can Myanmar Afford China's Belt and Road?', *The Diplomat*, 29 August, https://thediplomat.com/2018/08/can-myanmar-afford-chinas-belt-and-road/ (accessed on 10 September 2018).

Wu, Wendy. 2018. 'Beijing condemns suicide attack on bus carrying Chinese engineers in Pakistan', *South China Morning Post*, 11 August, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/2159291/bus-carrying-chinese-engineers-targeted-pakistan (accessed on 5 September 2018).

Xinhua. 2017. 'China Focus: Xi's thought enshrined in CPC Constitution', *Xinhua*, October 24, http://en.people.cn/n3/2017/1024/c90000-9284360.html (accessed on 4 October 2018).

The views expressed here are those of the author and not necessarily of the Institute of Chinese Studies

ICS ANALYSIS Back Issues

Issue No/ Month	Title	Author
No. 63 Sep 2018	Unravelling the Micro-History of the Bank of China in India	Nirmola Sharma
No. 62 Sep 2018	Fueled by FOCAC: China's Development Cooperation in Africa	Veda Vaidyanathan
No. 61 Sep 2018	Shades of India-China Energy Geopolitics: From Petroleum to Renewables	Nandakumar Janardhanan
No. 60 Sep 2018	China's South China Sea Strategy	Saurav Sarkar
No. 59 Jun 2018	When Bose was in China!	Nirmola Sharma
No. 58 Jun 2018	Spring Time in the Korean Peninsula after a Long Winter?	Vishnu Prakash
No. 57 May 2018	Chinese Investments in Europe	Anil Wadhwa
No. 56 May 2018	China's Crackdown on Crime and Corruption with Tibetan Characteristics	Tshering Chonzom
No. 55 May 2018	Summit Diplomacy and Denuclearizing North Korea	Sandip Kumar Mishra
No. 54 Apr 2018	The United States-China Trade Confrontation and Implications for India	Sharmila Kantha

Principal Contributors to ICS Research Funds

TATA TRUSTS

Development Partner





GARGI AND VIDYA
PRAKASH DUTT FOUNDATION



PIROJSHA GODREJ FOUNDATION

ICS PUBLICATIONS



A short brief on a topic of contemporary interest with policy-related inputs.



Platform for ongoing research of the ICS faculty and associates.





Authored by the faculty, also emerging from research projects and international conferences.



Draft paper of ongoing research

JOURNAL



In its 54th year of publication, *China Report* is a quarterly refereed journal in the field of social sciences and international relations. It welcomes and offers a platform for original research from a multi-disciplinary perspective in new and emerging areas by scholars and research students.



INSTITUTE OF CHINESE STUDIES 8/17, Sri Ram Road, Civil Lines, Delhi-110054, INDIA Tel: +91 (0) 11 2393 8202 Fax: +91 (0) 11 2383 0728

http://www.icsin.org/

@ info@icsin.org









soundcloud.com.ICSIN

instagram.com/icsdelhi